

Noah Schwartz Tim Thurley

August 2023





BOARD OF DIRECTORS

CHAIR

Vaughn MacLellan DLA Piper (Canada) LLP, Toronto

VICE-CHAIR Jacquelyn Thayer Scott COO, Airesun Global Ltd; President Emerita, Cape Breton University, Sydney

MANAGING DIRECTOR Brian Lee Crowley, Ottawa

SECRETARY Gerry Protti Chairman, BlackSquare Inc, Calgary

TREASURER Martin MacKinnon Co-Founder, B4checkin, Halifax

DIRECTORS Richard Boudreault, CEO, AWN Nanotech, Montreal

Wayne Critchley Senior Associate, Global Public Affairs, Ottawa

Colleen Mahoney Sole Principal, Committee Digest, Toronto

Jayson Myers CEO, Jayson Myers Public Affairs Inc., Aberfoyle

Dan Nowlan Vice Chair, Investment Banking, National Bank Financial, Toronto

Hon. Christian Paradis Co-founder and Senior advisor, Global Development Solutions, Montréal

Vijay Sappani CEO, Ela Capital Inc, Toronto

Veso Sobot Former Director of Corporate Affairs, IPEX Group of Companies, Toronto

ADVISORY COUNCIL

John Beck President and CEO, Aecon Enterprises Inc, Toronto

Aurel Braun, Professor of International Relations and Political Science, University of Toronto, Toronto

Erin Chutter Executive Chair, Global Energy Metals Corporation, Vancouver

Navjeet (Bob) Dhillon President and CEO, Mainstreet Equity Corp, Calgary

Jim Dinning Former Treasurer of Alberta, Calgary

Richard Fadden Former National Security Advisor to the Prime Minister, Ottawa

Brian Flemming International lawyer, writer, and policy advisor, Halifax

Robert Fulford Former Editor of *Saturday Night* magazine, columnist with the *National Post*, Ottawa

Wayne Gudbranson CEO, Branham Group Inc., Ottawa

Calvin Helin Aboriginal author and entrepreneur, Vancouver

David Mulroney Former Canadian Ambassador to China, Toronto

Peter John Nicholson Inaugural President, Council of Canadian Academies, Annapolis Royal

Hon. Jim Peterson Former federal cabinet minister, Counsel at Fasken Martineau, Toronto

Barry Sookman Senior Partner, McCarthy Tétrault, Toronto

Rob Wildeboer

Executive Chairman, Martinrea International Inc, Vaughan

Bryon Wilfert Former Parliamentary Secretary to the Ministers of Finance and the Environment, Toronto

RESEARCH ADVISORY BOARD

Janet Ajzenstat Professor Emeritus of Politics, McMaster University

Brian Ferguson Professor, Health Care Economics, University of Guelph

Jack Granatstein Historian and former head of the Canadian War Museum

Patrick James Dornsife Dean's Professor, University of Southern California

Rainer Knopff Professor Emeritus of Politics, University of Calgary

Larry Martin Principal, Dr. Larry Martin and Associates and Partner, Agri-Food Management Excellence, Inc

Alexander Moens Professor and Chair of Political Science, Simon Fraser University, Greater Vancouver

Christopher Sands Senior Research Professor, Johns Hopkins University

Elliot Tepper Senior Fellow, Norman Paterson School of International Affairs, Carleton University

William Watson Associate Professor of Economics, McGill University

Contents

Executive summary <i>sommaire</i>	4
ntroduction and context	8
Handgun freeze	8
Assault-style firearm ban	10
Red flag laws	12
mpact on stakeholders	14
Canada's way forward	16
Recommendations	18
About the authors	21
References	22
Endnotes	27

Cover design: Renée Depocas (photo: iStock)

 $\label{eq:copyright} @ 2023 \ \mbox{Macdonald-Laurier Institute.} \ \mbox{May be reproduced freely for non-profit and educational purposes.} \\$

The author of this document has worked independently and is solely responsible for the views presented here. The opinions are not necessarily those of the Macdonald-Laurier Institute, its directors or supporters.

Executive summary | sommaire

On November 22, 2021, Canada's federal government presented Bill C-21, *An Act to Amend Certain Acts and to Make Certain Consequential Amendments (Firearms).* Amongst other things, Bill C-21 aims to entrench in law aspects of the 2020 Order in Council banning what the government has labeled "assault-style firearms," codify the 2022 regulatory "freeze" on the purchase, transfer, and inheritance of handguns, and further strengthen Canada's already robust "red flag" laws. Later amendments to the bill broadened the scope significantly, including by proposing a prohibition on all semi-automatic firearms manufactured after the bill comes into force that are designed to accept detachable magazines.

Evidence shows that these changes will have little effect on violent crime, but will adversely affect hundreds of thousands of Canadian hunters, farmers, trappers, collectors, and sport shooters, including Indigenous communities, and those businesses and networks supporting them. Worse still, these policies distract from meaningful, evidencebased efforts to reduce crime and violence.

Canada has strictly regulated access to handguns since the 1930s. Beginning in 1932 Canadians wanting to acquire a handgun had to show evidence of an approved need before they could do so. Current law and practice limits those approved needs to being a member of a handgun shooting club or range, an approved collector, special occupational requirements, and, very rarely, for personal protection.

The freeze on handguns affects Canada's licensed and highly-regulated community of gun owners by preventing new entrants to regulated sports, reducing or eliminating available markets for exempted users to purchase the equipment they need, and preventing collectors from selling or trading their collection of historical handguns or passing heirlooms to their families. These objects, some of significant historical, monetary, and personal value dating from the First and Second World Wars, will be destroyed, which will lead to a major financial loss for collectors. The ban offers no appreciable public safety benefit; the overwhelming majority of guns misused for the commission of crime continue to stream into Canada illegally from the United States.

The government first announced its intention to ban what it labeled "assault weapons," or "military-style assault weapons," in the run-up to the 2019 election, though in fact true assault rifles had been prohibited in Canada since 1978. Existing scholarly evidence clearly demonstrates that bans on specific types of firearms are not effective at combating gun violence, including mass shootings. Similarly, "red flag" laws, which have been gaining popularity in the United States, have been framed by proponents as a way to remove firearms from the hands of potential mass shooters in an emergency situation. But Canada has had similar laws on the books since the 1995 *Firearms Act*. Under the Criminal Code (s. 117), police already have the authority to confiscate firearms from someone who may pose a threat. The changes Bill C-21 makes to these laws are mainly to repackage them using the popular "red flag" terminology and will not increase public safety.

Canada's ability to control the supply of illicit firearms in our country is limited; we share the world's largest undefended border with a country that has the largest supply of firearms in civilian hands and decentralized manufacturing technology, like 3D printing, has led to the illicit production of "ghost guns" in recent years. Tackling gun violence must involve shifting our approach to focus on community-based interventions in areas where gun violence is concentrated.

Recent changes to Canada's gun policies have been shaped largely by political considerations and wedge politics, not by the government sincerely considering public safety research and concerns. This paper offers a few recommendations for improvement, including that the government remove the freeze on legal handgun transfers, sales, and inheritances, repeal the ban and planned confiscation of assault-style firearms, and review the existing firearms classification system. Further, the government should give the RCMP Canadian Firearms Program more resources to strengthen Canada's gun licensing system and properly enforce the existing laws.

Le 22 novembre 2021, le gouvernement fédéral canadien présentait le projet de loi C-21, Loi modifiant certaines lois et d'autres textes en conséquence (armes à feu). Ce projet de loi visait notamment à enchâsser les éléments du décret de 2020 prohibant les « armes à feu de style arme d'assaut », telles que définies par le gouvernement, à codifier le « gel » réglementaire sur l'achat, le transfert et la transmission d'armes de poing (2022) et à renforcer les lois « drapeau rouge » déjà robustes du Canada. Les amendements ultérieurs au projet de loi en ont considérablement élargi la portée, notamment en proposant l'interdiction des armes à feu semi-automatiques à chargeurs détachables fabriquées après l'entrée en vigueur du projet de loi.

Les éléments de preuve attestent que ces changements n'auront à peu près aucun effet sur la criminalité avec violence, mais qu'ils lèseront des centaines de milliers de chasseurs, agriculteurs, trappeurs, collectionneurs et tireurs sportifs, y compris les communautés autochtones, ainsi que les entreprises et les réseaux qui les soutiennent. Et encore plus regrettable, ces politiques détourneront l'attention des mesures éprouvées contre la criminalité et la violence.

Le Canada encadre rigoureusement l'accès aux armes de poing depuis les années 1930. Dès 1932, les Canadiennes et Canadiens qui souhaitaient acquérir une arme de poing devaient démontrer avoir obtenu l'approbation nécessaire. Dans la législation et les pratiques actuelles, les demandes approuvées sont limitées aux membres d'un club ou d'un champ de tir, aux collectionneurs autorisés et aux individus qui font face à des exigences professionnelles particulières ou, très rarement, assurent leur protection personnelle.

Le gel des armes de poing nuit aux propriétaires d'armes agréés et étroitement réglementés, en empêchant tout nouveau venu dans les sports réglementés, en limitant, voire en supprimant les marchés de vente de matériel aux utilisateurs qualifiés et en interdisant aux collectionneurs de vendre ou d'échanger leurs collections anciennes ou, encore, de léguer leur patrimoine à leur famille. Ces objets, dont certains ont une valeur historique, monétaire et personnelle importante qui remonte à la Première ou à la Seconde Guerre mondiale, seront détruits : des pertes financières importantes pour les collectionneurs. L'interdiction ne procure aucun avantage appréciable en matière de sécurité publique; une majorité écrasante d'armes à feu utilisées pour commettre des crimes continue d'affluer illégalement au Canada depuis les États-Unis.

Le gouvernement a initialement annoncé son intention d'interdire ce qu'il a qualifié « d'arme d'assaut » ou d'« arme d'assaut de style militaire » à l'approche des élections de 2019, bien que, en fait, les véritables fusils d'assaut soient prohibés au Canada depuis 1978. Les données scientifiques démontrent clairement qu'interdire des types d'armes à feu particuliers est inefficace contre la violence armée et même les fusillades de masse. Dans le même ordre d'idées, les promoteurs des lois « drapeau rouge » – qui gagnent en popularité aux États-Unis – les ont érigées en moyen de désarmer les tireurs de masse potentiels en cas d'urgence. Mais là encore, le Canada dispose d'une législation similaire : la Loi sur les armes à feu de 1995. En vertu du Code criminel (article 117), la police est déjà habilitée à confisquer les armes à feu de toute personne susceptible de poser une menace. Les modifications apportées par le projet de loi C-21 sont principalement des reformulations pour intégrer le populaire terme « drapeau rouge », ce qui ne renforcera pas la sécurité publique.

La capacité du Canada à contrôler l'offre d'armes à feu illicites est limitée : il partage la plus longue frontière non défendue du monde avec un pays qui est peuplé de citoyens pourvus d'une gigantesque quantité d'armes à feu et qui possède la technologie de fabrication décentralisée, comme l'impression 3D, source de production illicite d'« armes fantômes » ces dernières années. Pour lutter contre la violence armée, il faut changer d'approche en privilégiant les interventions communautaires dans les zones où la violence armée est concentrée. Les récents changements des politiques canadiennes en matière d'armes à feu ont largement été façonnés par des considérations politiques et une politique de clivage, non pas par une tentative sérieuse de la part du gouvernement de miser sur la recherche et les questions de sécurité publique. Dans ce document, on présente quelques recommandations pour améliorer la situation, notamment la levée du gel sur le transfert, la vente et la transmission des armes de poing légales, le retrait de l'interdiction et de la confiscation planifiée des armes d'assaut et une revue du système actuel de classification des armes à feu. Le gouvernement doit en outre mieux financer le Programme canadien des armes à feu de la GRC pour renforcer le système canadien de permis de port d'armes et faire respecter les lois existantes. MLI

Introduction and context

On November 22, 2021, Canada's federal government presented Bill C-21, *An Act to Amend certain Acts and to Make Certain Consequential Amendments (Firearms).* Amongst other things, Bill C-21 aims to entrench in law aspects of the 2020 Order in Council banning what the government has labeled "assaultstyle firearms" (ASF), codify the 2022 regulatory "freeze" on the purchase, transfer, and inheritance of handguns, and make changes to Canada's already robust "red flag" laws. Later amendments to the bill broadened the scope significantly, including by proposing a prohibition on all semi-automatic firearms manufactured after the bill comes into force that are designed to accept detachable magazines.

These measures are out of step with the strongest evidence. While they will have little effect on violent crime, these policies will have significant adverse impacts on hundreds of thousands of Canadian hunters, farmers, trappers, collectors, and sport shooters, including Indigenous communities, and those businesses and networks supporting them. Worse still, these policies distract from meaningful, evidence-based efforts to reduce crime and violence.

Handgun freeze

Canada has strictly regulated access to handguns since the 1930s. Legal changes in 1995 required those wishing to purchase handguns, by then classified as restricted firearms, to complete two mandatory safety training classes and four tests (two written, two practical) before applying for a license. Like all Canadian gun owners after the introduction of the *Firearms Act*, licensed

handgun owners must present character references and evidence of spousal consent, disclose any mental health or financial issues, and have their information entered in the Canadian Police Information Centre database. This effectively amounts to a continual background check as their data is routinely scanned through the system and any interactions with law enforcement are flagged. Handguns in Canada have been subject to mandatory registration since 1934, and firearms owners are required by law to report lost or stolen firearms to the police.

Beginning in 1932 Canadian handgun owners had to show evidence of an approved need before they could acquire a handgun. Current law and practice limits those approved needs to being a member of a handgun shooting club or range, an approved collector, or special occupational requirements. Personal protection permits are sometimes issued to high-profile individuals facing imminent threats, an especially rare scenario amounting to only a few cases per year.¹ Examples of major handgun sporting disciplines include Olympic target shooting, those under the International Practical Shooting Competition (IPSC) umbrella, and Cowboy Action shooters (another competitive shooting sport).

The ban offers no appreciable public safety benefit.

The freeze on handguns targets Canada's licensed and highly-regulated community of gun owners by preventing new entrants to regulated sports, reducing or eliminating available markets for exempted users to purchase the equipment they need, and preventing collectors from selling or trading their collection or passing heirlooms to their families. Under the current system, an existing, licensed handgun owner is prevented from transferring their handgun to another existing, licensed handgun owner. The ban offers no appreciable public safety benefit; the overwhelming majority of guns misused for the commission of crime continue to stream into Canada illegally from the United States. Scholarly studies (Leuprecht and Aulthouse 2014; Morselli and Blais 2014; Cook, Cukier, and Krause 2009), government reports (Canada 1998; Heemskert and Davies 2008), and public data and testimony from police forces and civil servants (Canada, House of Commons 2022a, 17; Canada, House of Commons 2022b, 18) consistently demonstrate that the majority, and in large metropolitan areas a supermajority, of crime guns are sourced illegally from the United States.

Firearms are useful tools for criminals involved in the illicit drug trade, including gang members. Canada shares the world's largest undefended border with the country with the greatest number of guns in civilian hands. Given economic incentives, handguns can be purchased easily in the United States and sold illegally for a large profit in Canada. Further, the increasing ease and decentralization of manufacture alongside the demand for alternative sources of firearms by criminals is leading to a burgeoning underground cottage industry of illegally manufactured "ghost guns," that have never been on the legal market. Some police departments, like the Toronto Police Services account (@TPSGunsSeized) share social media images of confiscated firearms. These firearms are often models that have been prohibited in Canada for decades or have been illegally manufactured.

Given the comparatively small use of domestically sourced handguns in the commission of crime, the high demand for illicit firearms, the large potential for profits, and the comparatively easy access to alternative sources, it is unlikely that Bill C-21 will meaningfully disrupt the supply of guns to criminals and gang members.

Assault-style firearm ban

The government first announced its intention to ban what it labeled "assault weapons," or "military-style assault weapons," in the run-up to the 2019 election. The platform did not clearly define what the term meant or which guns it was focusing on. True assault rifles, that is, firearms chambered for an intermediate cartridge and capable of both fully automatic and semi-automatic fire, had been prohibited in Canada since 1978 with the coming into force of Bill C-51. By the 2019 platform, the government adopted the term to describe ordinary civilian semi-automatic firearms of "modern design" that often use polymer (plastic) rather than wood in their construction that have ergonomic controls like telescoping stocks and pistol grips, and that can accept removable magazines.

AIMING OFF TARGET Gun policy in Canada Canadian regulators borrowed their expansion of the "assault weapon" term from advocates in the United States. Though handguns are used in the vast majority of American gun homicides and mass shooters use them more often than rifles (FBI 2017; Yablon 2018), American pro-control advocates struggling to mobilize support for handgun prohibitions instead decided to target "assault weapons," which they believed were an easier public relations win. In a policy paper, pro-control advocate and head of the Violence Policy Coalition Josh Sugarman wrote: "The weapons' menacing looks, coupled with the public's confusion over fully automatic machine guns versus semi-automatic assault weapons – anything that looks like a machine gun is assumed to be a machine gun – can only increase the chance of public support for restrictions on these weapons" (Sugarmann 1988; Barrett 2013). This framing technique has been imported into Canada by pro-control advocates (Coalition for Gun Control 2018; PolySeSouvient/PolyRemembers 2023) and adopted by the government.

Following their public consultation on the topic in 2019, the government adopted the term "assault-style firearm" (ASF), but failed to provide a robust technical definition of what this included. In 2020, following the mass murder in Portapique, Nova Scotia, which the perpetrator carried out using mostly smuggled American firearms (McMillan 2022), the government prohibited through an Order in Council a handful of semi-automatic rifles and their variants that they identified as ASFs. These rifles are now prohibited, and the government has signaled its intention to confiscate them from owners.

The government introduced an "evergreen" definition of an ASF in Bill C-21. Under this definition, any semi-automatic, centrefire firearm that is capable of accepting detachable magazines and manufactured after the legislation comes into force will be prohibited. While not a part of Bill C-21, the government has pledged to complement this with a backwardslooking Order in Council prohibition of existing models on the advice of an "independent" advisory committee. Firearms that the government has flagged as in consideration for additional bans include those that do not meet even the new proposed definition of ASF, including the SKS, M1 Garand, and various rimfire rifles.

Existing scholarly evidence clearly demonstrates that bans on specific types of firearms are not effective at combating gun violence. A large body of research shows that policies targeting "assault-style weapons" are not associated with a reduction in mass shootings (Smart 2023; Gius 2014; Greene-Colozzi,

and Silva 2020) or homicide (Schwartz 2022; Siegel, Pahn, Xuan, et al. 2019; Webster, McCourt, Crifasi, et al. 2020; Gius 2014; Gilmour, Wattanakamolkul, and Sugai 2018; Blau, Gorry, and Wade 2016; Kalesan, Mobily, Keiser, et al. 2016; Koper and Roth 2001) even in cases where access to these firearms is relatively less well controlled through other means such as permits or background checks. In Canada, where access to these firearms has been strictly controlled for decades through a licensing system designed to limit ownership to trained and thoroughly vetted users, it is highly unlikely that prohibitions would have further meaningful impacts.

Red flag laws

"Red flag" laws have been gaining popularity in the United States and have been framed by proponents as a way to remove firearms from the hands of potential mass shooters in an emergency situation. Despite the fact that Canada has had similar laws on the books since the 1995 *Firearms Act*, Bill C-21 makes changes to these laws, repackaging them using the popular "red flag" terminology. This repackaging can be reasonably interpreted as a cynical attempt by the government to piggyback on the prevalent American news cycle to capitalize on the discussion of these laws south of the border.

The proposed changes will not increase public safety. Under the Criminal Code (s. 117), police already have the authority to confiscate firearms from an individual who may pose a threat. This confiscation can even occur even before the police secure a warrant. Changes to the system, which will allow anonymous complainants to petition the court for a firearm revocation, are not supported by women's groups, who have noted that the new system will be even more complicated for victims to navigate. The generally pro-gun control Canadian Bar Association has called the existing laws "sufficient and preferable to the proposed changes" (Bronskill 2022). While Liberal MPs have suggested that the new laws are necessary as individuals may not be comfortable going to local police, victims can readily bypass that problem by reporting safety concerns directly to staff in the centralized Canadian Firearms Program.

Concerningly, the changes to Canada's license revocation system will be vulnerable to abuses, especially against police officers, Indigenous people, and other marginalized populations. Because the complaints are filed *ex parte*, are anonymous, and court records are sealed, this system will be susceptible to false, trivial, or vexatious complaints that under the existing system could be weeded out by police, who will often have information or investigative tools that could indicate whether a complaint is vexatious, malicious, an attempt at "swatting,"² or even being made by an abuser seeking control over a victim. The court does not have access to these tools in an *ex parte* hearing. Indigenous Canadians and those from other marginalized groups disproportionately targeted by the criminal justice system and more vulnerable to domestic violence, including the control tactics that this process may enable, will likely suffer the most (Passifiume 2023). There is no requirement in the revised law to consider Indigenous hunting rights, for the complainant to have any relationship to the accused, or for the accused to be heard in court. Police and military members serving abroad are subject to the provisions, meaning that a malicious complaint could even prevent them from using their service weapon.

Various groups have raised valid and substantial concerned about the extremely punitive mandatory license ineligibility processes in Bill C-21.

In addition to the "red flag" provisions, various groups have raised valid and substantial concerned about the extremely punitive mandatory license ineligibility processes in Bill C-21. Those considered ineligible include anyone who is subject to a protection order, which may include a peace bond. Due to the way protection orders work, an individual may lose their license and have no automatic way of getting it back in cases when an emergency protection order is denied at a confirmation hearing. Mandatory prohibitions on the possession of firearms also include anyone who has any history of domestic violence.

While this may sound like a positive development, the language is broad and may include an altercation with a parent as a youth, a shouting match with a spouse for which police were called, or even an agreement to be subject to a peace bond. That broad language combined with the complete lack of any discretion or appeal mechanisms means that individuals are likely to lose their licenses unjustly – sometimes for a decades-old incident – even when they present no public safety risk; there is no mechanism of appeal. The Chief Firearms Officer already has the power to revoke or deny a license for these causes. The elimination of the officer's ability to use their discretion may have punitive impacts and is contrary to the recommendations of the Canadian Bar Association.

Impact on stakeholders

Bill C-21 will have a significant impact on 2.2 million Canadian hunters, farmers, trappers, sports shooters, and collectors, as well as on the businesses that serve this community. Those affected include the 1.3 million hunters who contributed \$5.9 billion dollars to Canada's economy in 2018, the 1.4 million sports shooters³ who contributed \$2.6 billion, and the 45,000 trappers who contributed \$131 million (Conference Board of Canada 2020).

Though existing owners will be able to keep their handguns, sports like IPSC (International Practical Shooting Confederation), which are practiced by over 4000 active members in Canada (IPSCC 2020), will be unable to recruit new participants. As equipment deteriorates and needs to be replaced, athletes will be forced to quit the sport. Olympic-style target shooters, who compete with low-powered rimfire handguns, will face a similar situation. Even communities of historical reenactors and cowboy enthusiasts, who compete with historical firearms, including some single-shot, muzzle-loading, black powder pistols – which filmgoers may recognize as those used by Johnny Depp in the *Pirates of the Caribbean* movies – will slowly see their sport disappear.

Under the new laws, collectors of historical handguns will be unable to pass these firearms on to their next of kin. These objects, some of significant historical, monetary, and personal value dating from the First and Second World Wars, will be destroyed. In addition to the loss of historically significant objects, the new laws will lead to a major financial loss for collectors, who may have invested significant sums of money in their purchases and will have no opportunity for recourse. Some may have made their purchases with the intent of leaving their collection for their heirs, who will not receive compensation when the firearms are destroyed. Even those covered by the limited exemptions will face difficulties, mostly due to the sudden collapse of the available market from hundreds of thousands of users to mere hundreds. The Fur Institute of Canada has expressed concerns that trappers, an exempted profession that commonly requires handguns for their work, will not be able to source suitable replacements. Olympians testified before the House of Commons Committee that they would not be able to find suitable domestic competitors with whom to practice to ensure they are Olympic-ready. Both groups expressed concern over the difficulty of finding replacement handguns, parts, or aftermarket support due to market elimination. Many dealers are unable or unwilling to navigate the complexities of a new system without a sufficient domestic market to support it. Government MPs indicated before the House Committee that the strict limitations of these exemptions were the policy goal.

In addition to their use in shooting sports, hunters, farmers, and trappers in rural and remote areas also use semi-automatic rifles for protection from wildlife. They are especially useful for destroying numerous pests such as prairie dogs, or potentially dangerous pests and predators like wolves, coyotes, boar, and bears, where even a single animal attacking a person, property, or livestock may require multiple rapid shots to dispatch safely. This is a use case widely acknowledged by federal and provincial governments. For example, out of concern for their safety, the government of British Columbia recently issued its conservation officers nowprohibited semi-automatic firearms with detachable magazines (Chiu 2022).

C-21 will have a significant impact on businesses in Canada that cater to the gun-owning community.

C-21 will have a significant impact on businesses in Canada that cater to the gun-owning community. While large multinational or big-box retailers may be able to diversify, the majority of gun and hunting shops in Canada are small- or medium-sized businesses in rural and remote areas that supply large geographic areas. Some have already closed down as a result of the 2020 Order in Council (Berls 2022). Even if businesses can raise prices to counter their increased costs, their customers may not be able to cope with those increases. The especially hard-hit will be rural and Indigenous sustenance hunters, already significantly poorer than the Canadian average and who rely on the purchasing power of higher-volume participants such as sport shooters to sustain a ready supply of firearm goods at a reasonable cost and distance.

The new measures will further erode public trust in government amongst gun owners, who interpret them as a politically motivated attack on their way of life. It is important to maintain a relationship of trust between regulator and regulated, as gun control programs require public buy-in to function since the government cannot be in all places at all times. Regulations that appear to be politically motivated squander that trust.

Canada's way forward

Recent changes to Canada's gun policies have been shaped largely by political considerations and wedge politics, not by the government sincerely considering public safety research and concerns. The way we think about gun violence prevention as a society requires a paradigm shift. Canada has already shown that it can balance the needs of stakeholder communities (hunters, sports shooters, and collectors) with public safety concerns and it must return to a position of consensus-seeking to ensure a lasting and functional approach.

That position should include supplementing existing efforts at controlling the supply of firearms to the criminal market with sustainably funded community-based programs to curb the demand for illegal firearms. Canada's ability to control the supply of illicit firearms in our country is limited by several factors, including that we share the world's largest undefended border with a country that has the largest supply of firearms in civilian hands and that decentralized manufacturing technology, like 3D printing, has emerged in recent years. This latter development will continue for the foreseeable future. Tackling gun violence must thus involve shifting our approach to focus on targeted and community-based interventions in areas where gun violence is concentrated.

This does not mean that Canada should give up on preventing gun smuggling. Recent cooperation between Canadian police and the American Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms, and Explosives (ATF) has resulted in 42 arrests and the seizure of 173 guns, which demonstrates the potentially beneficial effects of cross-border collaboration and intelligence sharing (Harrison 2023). Further, Canada's federal government should work with First Nations police forces and increase funding to help tackle smuggling on cross-border Indigenous reservations (Powell 2022).

Gun owners are knowledgeable stakeholders and want to help make the country safer.

Neither does this mean that Canada should give up on gun control methods shown to be effective, or where stakeholder buy-in exists. When revising its policies the government should treat gun owners as partners in public safety rather than as antagonists in electoral politics. Gun owners are knowledgeable stakeholders and want to help make the country safer. They must be met halfway and treated respectfully.

The Canadian government can also make system improvements to enhance the existing, effective gun control measures. Organizations on all sides of the debate have expressed concerns about the responsiveness of the Canadian Firearms Program. The government should appropriately fund the Canadian Firearms Program and its Chief Firearm Officers, and set clear service standards to ensure that all references are called, all safety concerns are followed up on, and all paperwork completed in a timely manner. Such an approach would be advantageous to gun owners and to public safety. Providing funds so that existing laws can be enforced adequately is preferable to adding additional rules that also require funding even as they ineffectively replicate work.

The history of provincial hunting regulation in Canada demonstrates that public safety is improved when gun owners are treated as partners. For example, collaboration between provincial wildlife agencies and conservation groups representing hunters and anglers has produced robust partnerships that have halved hunting accidents since the 1960s and virtually eliminated huntingrelated accidents involving non-hunters (OFAH 2015). Gun owners in Canada are safety-oriented and are eager to assist in these processes.

Recommendations

Set our sights on the appropriate target

We recommend that the government *remove the freeze on legal handgun transfers, sales, and inheritances*, or at minimum create significant exemptions to allow participants to fully engage in the shooting sports, including through equipment replacement. The existing measures are draconian and do not mirror those in even highly restrictive peer nations such as Australia.

If Canada's government decides to continue the handgun "freeze" it should also create a sunset clause⁴ or "thaw date" after which the legislation can be evaluated.

The government should also create a general exemption for shooters involved in formal leagues, like the IPSC. Further, if the "freeze" absolutely must persist, at minimum those handguns chambered in rimfire cartridges, single-action revolvers, and historical replica firearms like muzzle-loading black powder handguns should be exempted.. There is already precedent for this. Semi-automatic rimfire rifles are already exempt from the assault-style firearm definition put forward by the government.

We recommend that the government *repeal the costly and ineffective* 2020 OIC ban of assault-style firearms, as well as the planned expansion of the ban to include other firearms. Compensating gun owners for their confiscated property from the 2020 Order in Council alone is estimated to cost at least \$750 million (Giswold and Stanton 2021), and once administrative costs are considered, the entire operation will likely cost several billion dollars (Mauser 2021). Should the government impose additional Orders in Council as it has pledged to do, this figure is likely to increase significantly. Despite the high costs, there is little evidence that these prohibitions will contribute to public safety through a reduction in either homicide or mass homicide. The downside is known: it will harm Canadian businesses, will erode necessary trust in the Canadian government by gun owners, and will remove firearms from communities where they are necessary for sustenance, employment, or protection from wildlife.

We recommend that the government *review the existing firearms classification system*. The current system is confusing, overly bureaucratic, and too easily politicized. Firearm classifications should be set clearly in legislation.

The government may use regulations to clarify Parliament's intent, but should not make sweeping prohibitions that are often unpredictable for end users. Categorizations of individual firearms should be determined by impartial experts and made based on objective, transparent, and technical factors established directly in legislation, and must not include merely the appearance or reputation of a firearm. The classification criteria must be evidence-based. Furthermore, no firearm should be prohibited by name in a regulation or administrative decision if it is otherwise lawful according to legislation.

Take aim at smuggled guns, enforcement, and root causes

The major source of guns that are used in crime in Canada is the country's external border. Investing resources there can help reduce the supply of such guns or raise the costs of gun smuggling. Further, the RCMP Canadian Firearms Program (CFP) should be given more resources to strengthen Canada's gun licensing system and properly enforce the existing and agreed-upon laws.

Existing resources are insufficient to properly enforce the laws already on the books. Canada's robust licensing system can only work effectively if its procedures are followed. For example, while all gun license applicants are required to provide character references, the RCMP CFP does not collect data on the percentage of references who are contacted (Cain 2014). Insufficient funds also leads to the RCMP failing to follow up with individuals who amass large collections of the same type of cheap registered firearms, cases that may represent straw purchasing, when a licensed individual purchases firearms to sell onto the black market, and require investigation (Cain 2016). The government's significant and arbitrary changes to Canada's gun laws have only worsened this problem. By creating more ill-considered and time-consuming rules and traffic for the Canadian Firearms Program without providing adequate resources, service standards have declined and failures to enforce policies are commonplace.

Canada cannot ignore the fundamental supply-and-demand economics of the illegal firearm trade. Canada's ability to control the supply of illegal firearms will always face limitations. Instead, it must make a serious effort to curb the demand for illegal firearms by criminal groups using community programs.

Evidence-based community programs have demonstrated incredible promise in reducing gun and gang violence. The programs have been used and evaluated in various jurisdictions with serious gun violence problems and the research shows clearly that community-based programs for violence reduction are the most effective means of reducing gun violence (Makarios and Pratt 2012). This is because gun violence is often concentrated amongst small segments of the population, most often in marginalized communities. Targeted interventions to help these communities have proven to be effective not just at reducing gun violence but increasing the quality of life for residents. Effective programs balance police interventions with work by counselors, social workers, and community groups to tackle the root causes of gun violence.

Examples of such programs include:

- Violence interruption programs: Programs like Operation Ceasefire (Makarios and Pratt 2012) focus on mediating conflicts between gang members and interrupting the cycle of tit-for-tat violence that often drives gang-related conflicts. They have been tested in cities like Boston, Chicago, and Baltimore and have shown to be very effective (Picard-Fritsche and Cerniglia 2013; Makarios and Pratt 2012; Park, Schoenberg, Bertozzi, and Brantingham 2021).
- **Place-based strategies:** As violence is often clustered in very small geographic areas, research has shown that efforts to improve high-violence areas by planting trees and gardens, removing garbage, and other efforts can reduce gun violence (Blais 2019).
- Focusing on youth: Young men are more likely to be both the victims and perpetrators of gun violence. Programs that invest in youth programming while identifying and intervening with at-risk young men have been shown to reduce violence (Papachristos and Kirk 2015; Makarios and Pratt 2012).

The government often claims to be funding these programs, usually in the form of large funding announcements. However, this funding is often episodic and handed out in the form of one-time grants and short-term projects. Organizations cannot create and maintain effective programming for ongoing issues without sustainable funding. Stop-and-start programs are wasteful because they fail to solidify positive impacts over the long term, even if the fundamentals of a particular program are successful. In order to be effective, investments in these programs must be long-term and reliable. ML

About the authors



Noah S. Schwartz is an Assistant Professor of Political Science at the University of the Fraser Valley. His scholarship focuses on firearms policy and politics in Canada and the United States. His research interests include policy evaluation and implementation, group politics and social movements; the politics of narrative and memory; and firearms policy.

Noah is a Research Associate with the Center for Public Safety and Criminal Justice Research where he conducts research on the evaluation of firearm policies.

He is the author of *On Target: Gun Culture, Storytelling & the NRA*, as well as several journal articles and op-eds. ML



Tim Thurley is a firearm policy specialist who obtained his Master of Science from Leiden University. His quantitative analysis of the Canadian long-gun registry's impact on homicide rates was a finalist for the Dutch Criminology Society's Scriptieprijs. His commentary on firearm policy has appeared in national media, including the *National Post* and *The Line*. MLI

References

Barrett, Paul M. 2013. Glock: The Rise of America's Gun. Broadway Books.

Berls, Adam. 2022. "K.K.S. Tactical to close in December." *CKPGToday* (November 16). Available at https://ckpgtoday.ca/2022/11/16/k-k-s-tactical-to-close-in-december/.

Blais, Etienne. 2019. "Focusing on Places Rather Than Guns." *American Journal of Public Health* 109, 1: 25–26. Available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pmc/articles/PMC6301414/pdf/AJPH.2018.304827.pdf.

Blau, Benjamin, Devon Gorry, and Chip Wade. 2016. "Guns, Laws and Public Shootings in the United States." *Applied Economics* 48, 49: 4732-4746. Available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/00036846.2016.116 4821 [paywall].

Bronskill, Jim. 2022. "Red-Flag Provision in Federal Firearms Bill Could Weaken Public Safety, Critics Say." CTV News (November 21). Available at https:// www.ctvnews.ca/politics/red-flag-provision-in-federal-firearms-bill-couldweaken-public-safety-critics-say-1.6162975.

Cain, Patrick. 2014. "How Many Gun Licence Character References Get Called? RCMP Isn't Sure." Global News (August 13). Available at https://globalnews.ca/news/1505902/how-many-gun-licence-character-references-get-called-rcmp-isnt-sure/.

Cain, Patrick. 2016. "RCMP Ignores Data That Could Flag People Selling Guns to Criminals: Toronto Mayor." Global News (December 19). Available at https://globalnews.ca/news/3135360/rcmp-ignores-data-that-could-flagpeople-selling-guns-to-criminals-toronto-mayor/.

Canada, House of Commons. 2022a. "Testimony of David Bertrand, Chief Inspector SPVM." *A Path Forward: Reducing Gun and Gang Violence in Canada. Report of the Standing Committee on Public Safety and National Security.* 44th Parliament,1st Session. Canada, House of Commons. Available at https://www. ourcommons.ca/Content/Committee/441/SECU/Reports/RP11706338/ securp03/securp03-e.pdf and https://www.ourcommons.ca/DocumentViewer/en/44-1/SECU/meeting-9/evidence (February 17, 2022).

Canada, House of Commons. 2022b. "Testimony from Kellie Paquette, DG, Canadian Firearms Program." 2021. *A Path Forward: Reducing Gun and Gang Violence in Canada. Report of the Standing Committee on Public Safety and National Security.* 44th Parliament,1st Session. Canada, House of Commons. Available at https://www.ourcommons.ca/Content/Committee/441/SECU/ Reports/RP11706338/securp03/securp03-e.pdf and https://www.ourcommons.ca/DocumentViewer/en/44-1/SECU/meeting-4/evidence (February 1, 2022).

Canada. 1998. Firearms, Accidental Deaths, Suicide and Violent Crime: An Updated Review of the Literature with Special Reference to the Canadian Situation. Working Document WD1998-4e. Government of Canada, Department of Justice, 2022. Available at https://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/rp-pr/csj-sjc/jsp-sjp/ wd98_4-dt98_4/p2.html.

Chiu, Joanna. 2022. "Conservation Officers Are Using Semi-Automatic Guns. 'Are They Trying to Shoot 10 Bears at Once?'" *Toronto Star* (November 18). Available at https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2022/11/18/conservation-officers-are-using-semi-automatic-guns-are-they-trying-to-shoot-10bears-at-once.html.

Coalition for Gun Control. 2018. "Our Mission." Coalition for Gun Control. Available at http://guncontrol.ca/, as of May 24, 2023.

Conference Board of Canada. 2020. "Angling, Hunting, Trapping, and Sport Shooting Leaving a Large Economic Footprint." Conference Board of Canada. Available at https://www.conferenceboard.ca/research/angling-hunting-trapping-and-sport-shooting.

Cook, Philip J., Wendy Cukier, and Keith Krause. 2009. "The Illicit Firearms Trade in North America." *Criminology and Criminal Justice* 9, 3: 265–286.

Federal Bureau of Investigation [FBI]. 2017. "Expanded Homicide Data Table 8: Murder Victims by Weapon 2013-2017." Crime in the United States. FBI. Available at https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2017/crime-in-the-u.s.-2017/tables/expanded-homicide-data-table-8.xls.

Gilmour, Stuart, Kittima Wattanakamolkul, and Maaya Kita Sugai. 2018. "The Effect of the Australian National Firearms Agreement on Suicide and Homicide

Mortality, 1978-2015." *American Journal of Public Health* 108, 11: 1511–1516. Available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6187796/.

Giswold, Jill, and Jason Stanton. 2021. *Cost Estimate of the Firearm Buy-Back Program.* Office of the Parliamentary Budget Officer. Available at https://www.pbo-dpb.ca/en/publications/RP-2122-011-M--cost-estimate-firearm-buy-back-program--evaluation-cout-programme-rachat-armes-feu.

Gius, Mark. 2014. "An Examination of the Effects of Concealed Weapons Laws and Assault Weapons Bans on State-Level Murder Rates." *Applied Economics Letters* 21, 4: 265–67. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/263079249.

Greene-Colozzi, Emily Ann, and Jason R. Silva. 2020. "Contextualizing Firearms in Mass Shooting Incidents: A Study of Guns, Regulations, and Outcomes." *Justice Quarterly* 39, 4: 697–721. Available at https://www.tandfonline.com/ doi/abs/10.1080/07418825.2020.1818805 [paywall].

Harrison, Lane. 2023. "Hundreds of Charges Laid, 173 Guns Seized in Firearm Trafficking Operation, Police Say." CBC News (April 11). Available at https:// www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/police-gun-cross-border-1.6806530.

Heemskert, Tony, and Eric Davies. 2008. *A Report on the Illegal Movement of Firearms in British Columbia*. Government of British Columbia. Available at https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/law-crime-and-justice/criminal-justice/po-lice/publications/independent/special-report-illegal-movement-firearms.pdf.

International Practical Shooting Confederation Canada [IPSCC]. 2020. Home page. IPSCC. Available at http://www.ipsc-canada.org/index.html.

Kalesan, Bindu, Matthew E. Mobily, Olivia Keiser, et al. 2016. "Firearm Legislation and Firearm Mortality in the USA: A Cross-Sectional, State-Level Study." *The Lancet* 387, 10030 (April 30): 1847–55. Available at https://pubmed.ncbi. nlm.nih.gov/26972843/ [paywall].

Koper, Christopher S., and Jeffrey A. Roth. 2001. "The Impact of the 1994 Federal Assault Weapon Ban on Gun Violence Outcomes: An Assessment of Multiple Outcome Measures and Some Lessons for Policy Evaluation." *Journal* of *Quantitative Criminology* 17, 1: 33–74. Available at https://link.springer. com/article/10.1023/A:1007522431219 [paywall].

Leuprecht, Christian, and Andrew Aulthouse. 2014. "Guns for Hire: North America's Intra-Continental Gun Trafficking Networks." *Journal of Criminology, Criminal Justice, Law and Society* 15: 57–74.

Makarios, Matthew D., and Travis C Pratt. 2012. "The Effectiveness of Policies and Programs That Attempt to Reduce Firearm Violence: A Meta-Analysis." *Crime and Delinquency* 58, 2" 222–44.

Mauser, Gary. 2021. "Trudeau Government 'Buy Back' Firearms Plan May Cost up to \$6.7 Billion." The Fraser Institute (July 30). Available at https:// www.fraserinstitute.org/blogs/trudeau-government-buy-back-firearms-planmay-cost-up-to-67-billion.

McMillan, Elizabeth. 2022. "How the Nova Scotia Mass Shooter Smuggled Guns into Canada." CBC News (May 2). Available at https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/nova-scotia/how-the-nova-scotia-mass-shooter-smuggled-guns-into-canada-1.6437579.

Morselli, Carlo, and Dominik Blais. 2014. "The Mobility of Stolen Guns in Quebec." *European Journal on Criminal Policy and Research* 20: 379–397.

Ontario Federation of Anglers and Hunters [OFAH]. 2015. "Hunting Incidents 1960-2013." OFAH. Available at https://www.ofah.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/hunting-as-a-safe-recreational-activity.pdf.

Papachristos, Andrew V., and David S. Kirk. 2015. "Changing the Street Dynamic: Evaluating Chicago's Group Violence Reduction Strategy." *Criminology and Public Policy* 14, 3: 525–558. Available at https://onlinelibrary.wiley. com/doi/pdf/10.1111/1745-9133.12139 [paywall].

Park, Junhyung, Frederic Paik Schoenberg, Andrea L. Bertozzi, and P. Jeffrey Brantingham. 2021. "Investigating Clustering and Violence Interruption in Gang-Related Violent Crime Data Using Spatial–Temporal Point Processes with Covariates." *Journal of the American Statistical Association* 116, 536: 1647–1687. Available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/016 21459.2021.1898408 [paywall].

Passifiume, Bryan. 2023. "Easier Revocation of Gun Licences Rammed through Committee by Liberals Called 'Concerning." *National Post* (May 12). Available at https://nationalpost.com/news/liberal-fast-track-gun-control-bill-unanswered-questions.

Picard-Fritsche, Sarah, and Lenore Cerniglia. 2013. *Testing a Public Health Approach to Gun Violence: An Evaluation of Crown Heights Save Our Streets, a Replication of the Cure Violence Model.* Center for Court Innovation. Available at http://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/default/files/documents/SOS_Evaluation.pdf.

PolySeSouvient/PolyRemembers. 2023. "Notre Histoire." PolySeSouvient/ PolyRemembers. Available at https://polysesouvient.ca/.

Powell, Betsy. 2022. "First Nations Police Call for Funding to Stop Flow of Illegal Firearms through Indigenous Land." *Toronto Star* (August 10). Available at https://www.thestar.com/news/gta/2022/08/10/police-lay-400-chargesarrest-22-people-in-project-monarch-gun-and-drug-crackdown.html.

Schwartz, Noah S. 2022. "Aiming for Success: Toward an Evidence-Based Evaluation Framework for Gun Control Policies." *World Affairs* 185, 3: 442–470. Available at https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/00438200221107412.

Siegel, Michael, Molly Pahn, Ziming Xuan, et al. 2019. "The Impact of State Firearm Laws on Homicide and Suicide Deaths in the USA, 1991–2016: A Panel Study." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 34: 2021–2028. Available at https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11606-019-04922-x.

Smart, Rosanna. 2023. "Effects of Assault Weapon and High-Capacity Magazine Bans on Mass Shootings." Gun Policy in America (January 10). RAND Corporation. Available at https://www.rand.org/research/gun-policy/analysis/ban-assault-weapons/mass-shootings.html.

Sugarmann, Josh. 1988. "Conclusion." Assault Weapons and Accessories in America. Violence Policy Center. Available at https://www.vpc.org/studies/awaconc.htm.

Toronto Police. 2020. @TPSGunsSeized. Twitter.

Webster, Daniel, Alexander McCourt, Cassandra Crifasi, et al. 2020. "Evidence Concerning the Regulation of Firearms Design, Sale, and Carrying on Fatal Mass Shootings in the United States." *Criminology and Public Policy* 19: 171– 212. Available at https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/1745-9133.12487.

Yablon, Alex. 2018. "Most Active Shooters Use Pistols, Not Rifles, According to FBI Data." *The Trace* (August 28). Available at https://www.thetrace.org/rounds/mass-shooting-gun-type-data/.

Endnotes

- 1 Access to Information and Privacy (ATIP). 2021. Request number A-2021-02156 to the Government of Canada (March 22).
- 2 Swatting is a prank call made to emergency services that is designed to bring police en masse out to another person's address.
- 3 There is some overlap among these communities.
- 4 A sunset clause is an expiry date for legislation. At that time, the policy can be evaluated to assess its impact, and policymakers can decide based on this whether to continue the policy.

tive important forward-think

insightfu

Ideas change the world

WHAT PEOPLE ARE SAYING ABOUT ML

The Right Honourable Paul Martin

I want to congratulate the **Macdonald-Laurier Institute** for 10 years of excellent service to Canada. The Institute's commitment to public policy innovation has put them on the cutting edge of many of the country's most pressing policy debates. The Institute works in a persistent and constructive way to present new and insightful ideas about how to best achieve Canada's potential and to produce a better and more just country. Canada is better for the forward-thinking, research-based perspectives that the Macdonald-Laurier Institute brings to our most critical issues.

The Honourable Jody Wilson-Raybould

The Macdonald-Laurier Institute has been active in the field of Indigenous public policy, building a fine tradition of working with Indigenous organizations, promoting Indigenous thinkers and encouraging innovative. Indigenous-led solutions to the challenges of 21st century Canada. I congratulate MLI on its 10 productive and constructive years and look forward to continuing to learn more about the Institute's fine work in the field.

The Honourable Irwin Cotler

May I congratulate **MLI** for a decade of exemplary leadership on national and international issues. Through high-quality research and analysis, **MLI** has made a significant contribution to Canadian public discourse and policy development. With the global resurgence of authoritarianism and illiberal populism, such work is as timely as it is important. I wish you continued success in the years to come.

The Honourable Pierre Poilievre

The **Macdonald-Laurier Institute** has produced countless works of scholarship that solve today's problems with the wisdom of our political ancestors. If we listen to the **Institute**'s advice, we can fulfill Laurier's dream of a country where freedom is its nationality.

MACDONALD-LAURIER INSTITUTE



- 323 Chapel Street, Suite 300,Ottawa, Ontario K1N 7Z2613-482-8327 info@macdonaldlaurier.ca
 - 0 @MLInstitute
- f facebook.com/MacdonaldLaurierInstitute
- youtube.com/MLInstitute
- in linkedin.com/company/macdonald-laurier-institute